<u>David's Victory (1 Sam. 17:12-58)</u>

David's Brothers In The Army (1 Sam. 17:12-15)

12 Now David was the son of that Ephrathite of Bethlehem Judah, whose name was Jesse, and who had eight sons. And the man was old, advanced in years, in the days of Saul. 13 The three oldest sons of Jesse had gone to follow Saul to the battle. The names of his three sons who went to the battle were Eliab the firstborn, next to him Abinadab, and the third Shammah. 14 David was the youngest. And the three oldest followed Saul. 15 But David occasionally went and returned from Saul to feed his father's sheep at Bethlehem.

- This is the type of introduction Bible writers use to introduce someone.
- Messiah would be born in Bethlehem Ephratah.
- Jesse was an elderly man. There is no mention of David's mother at this point, although we know she was still alive.
- David had three brothers who had joined the army, the ones who were brought in front of Samuel when David was anointed.
- David was allowed to return home to work from time to time.

David Arrives In The Camp (1 Sam. 17:16-25)

16 And the Philistine drew near and presented himself forty days, morning and evening.

• Israel endured 40 days of humiliation: 40 speaks of trials and testings.

17 Then Jesse said to his son David, "Take now for your brothers an ephah of this dried grain and these ten loaves, and run to your brothers at the camp. 18 And carry these ten cheeses to the captain of their thousand, and see how your brothers fare, and bring back news of them." 19 Now Saul and they and all the men of Israel were in the Valley of Elah, fighting with the Philistines.

20 So David rose early in the morning, left the sheep with a keeper, and took the things and went as Jesse had commanded him. And he came to the camp as the army was going out to the fight and shouting for the battle. 21 For Israel and the Philistines had drawn up in battle array, army against army. 22 And David left his supplies in the hand of the supply keeper, ran to the army, and came and greeted his brothers. 23 Then as he talked with them, there was the champion, the Philistine of Gath, Goliath by name, coming up from the armies of the Philistines; and he spoke according to the same words. So David heard them. 24 And all the men of Israel, when they saw the man, fled from him and were dreadfully afraid. 25 So the men of Israel said, "Have you seen this man who has come up? Surely he has come up to defy Israel; and it shall be that the man who kills him the king will enrich with great riches, will give him his daughter, and give his father's house exemption from taxes in Israel."

- The contrast between David and Saul is jarring: David is the anti-Saul.
- He is diligent, responsible, and he gives his father unquestioning obedience.
- An ephah of grain was about 35 pounds. Jesse knows that David can handle this mission on his own. The trip was about 12 miles.

- Why did Jesse send ten cheeses for his sons' captain?
- David is excited to see what's happening and he hears the enemy's challenge.
- The soldiers think they'll be handsomely rewarded if they kill Goliath!

Is There Not A Cause? (1 Sam. 17:26-30)

26 Then David spoke to the men who stood by him, saying, "What shall be done for the man who kills this Philistine and takes away the reproach from Israel? For who is this uncircumcised Philistine, that he should defy the armies of the living God?"

27 And the people answered him in this manner, saying, "So shall it be done for the man who kills him."

28 Now Eliab his oldest brother heard when he spoke to the men; and Eliab's anger was aroused against David, and he said, "Why did you come down here? And with whom have you left those few sheep in the wilderness? I know your pride and the insolence of your heart, for you have come down to see the battle."

29 And David said, "What have I done now? Is there not a cause?" 30 Then he turned from him toward another and said the same thing; and these people answered him as the first ones did.

- David is greatly concerned about the reproach, the shame that has been put on Israel. Is it possible that David had faith because only he was seeing accurately?
- His oldest brother gets mad, because David is potentially making trouble. Is he being a dismissive big brother? Remember that Eliab was passed over.
- He was also one of a very few people who knew that David had been anointed. That was potentially dangerous.
- David famously replies, "Is there not a cause?" What does this mean?

Doubting David's Ability (1 Sam. 17:31-37)

31 Now when the words which David spoke were heard, they reported them to Saul; and he sent for him. 32 Then David said to Saul, "Let no man's heart fail because of him; your servant will go and fight with this Philistine."

33 And Saul said to David, "You are not able to go against this Philistine to fight with him; for you are a youth, and he a man of war from his youth."

34 But David said to Saul, "Your servant used to keep his father's sheep, and when a lion or a bear came and took a lamb out of the flock, 35 I went out after it and struck it, and delivered the lamb from its mouth; and when it arose against me, I caught it by its beard, and struck and killed it. 36 Your servant has killed both lion and bear; and this uncircumcised Philistine will be like one of them, seeing he has defied the armies of the living God." 37 Moreover David said, "The LORD, who delivered me from the paw of the lion and from the paw of the bear, He will deliver me from the hand of this Philistine." And Saul said to David, "Go, and the LORD be with you!"

- In Israel's hour of fear, the one encouraging people is a teenager!
- In response, David speaks of his experience. His readiness to fight was not unreasonable. Shepherding was hazardous.
- David was not only filled with boldness and faith, he had actually been in God's training ground, raised in one of the toughest professions his society could offer.
- Saul might have known exactly how David planned to attack Goliath. Slingers were used extensively in ancient armies, using stones or metal shot. A trained slinger could hit a target at a phenomenal distance: some 130 yards. The force was nearly equal to that of a large caliber pistol round.
- Not only does David have a résumé, he says Yahweh will deliver him. He has perfect faith that God will be with him against Goliath.

- Saul then gives him permission to go and, surprisingly, invokes Yahweh.
- Remember now the potential risk that Saul is taking.

Facing Off (1 Sam. 17:38-44)

38 So Saul clothed David with his armor, and he put a bronze helmet on his head; he also clothed him with a coat of mail. 39 David fastened his sword to his armor and tried to walk, for he had not tested them. And David said to Saul, "I cannot walk with these, for I have not tested them." So David took them off.

40 Then he took his staff in his hand; and he chose for himself five smooth stones from the brook, and put them in a shepherd's bag, in a pouch which he had, and his sling was in his hand. And he drew near to the Philistine. 41 So the Philistine came, and began drawing near to David, and the man who bore the shield went before him. 42 And when the Philistine looked about and saw David, he disdained him; for he was only a youth, ruddy and good-looking. 43 So the Philistine said to David, "Am I a dog, that you come to me with sticks?" And the Philistine cursed David by his gods. 44 And the Philistine said to David, "Come to me, and I will give your flesh to the birds of the air and the beasts of the field!"

- Saul's armor here is a symbol of professionalism as opposed to David's approach. In place of armor and a sword, David took a shepherd's staff. This may be meant to make us think of Moses.
- Perhaps there were five stones because of Goliath's family, but we cannot know.
- By faith, David drew near.

Faith And Victory (1 Sam. 17:45-51)

45 Then David said to the Philistine, "You come to me with a sword, with a spear, and with a javelin. But I come to you in the name of the LORD of hosts, the God of the armies of Israel, whom you have defied. 46 This day the LORD will deliver you into my hand, and I will strike you and take your head from you. And this day I will give the carcasses of the camp of the Philistines to the birds of the air and the wild beasts of the earth, that all the earth may know that there is a God in Israel. 47 Then all this assembly shall know that the LORD does not save with sword and spear; for the battle is the LORD's, and He will give you into our hands."

48 So it was, when the Philistine arose and came and drew near to meet David, that David hurried and ran toward the army to meet the Philistine. 49 Then David put his hand in his bag and took out a stone; and he slung it and struck the Philistine in his forehead, so that the stone sank into his forehead, and he fell on his face to the earth. 50 So David prevailed over the Philistine with a sling and a stone, and struck the Philistine and killed him. But there was no sword in the hand of David. 51 Therefore David ran and stood over the Philistine, took his sword and drew it out of its sheath and killed him, and cut off his head with it. And when the Philistines saw that their champion was dead, they fled.

- David speaks the Word of God in faith! While Goliath had cursed David by his gods, David comes in the name of Yahweh. David is not interested in accepting Goliath's terms of submission and he will not make peace with the Philistines.
- God doesn't deliver with sword and spear! David kills Goliath with one shot.

Spoils Of War... And A Question (1 Sam. 17:52-58)

52 Now the men of Israel and Judah arose and shouted, and pursued the Philistines as far as the entrance of the valley and to the gates of Ekron. And the wounded of the Philistines fell along the road to Shaaraim, even as far as Gath and Ekron. 53 Then the children of Israel returned from chasing the Philistines, and they plundered their tents. 54 And David took the head of the Philistine and brought it to Jerusalem, but he put his armor in his tent.

55 When Saul saw David going out against the Philistine, he said to Abner, the commander of the army, "Abner, whose son is this youth?" And Abner said, "As your soul lives, O king, I do not know." 56 So the king said, "Inquire whose son this young man is." 57 Then, as David returned from the slaughter of the Philistine, Abner took him and brought him before Saul with the head of the Philistine in his hand. 58 And Saul said to him, "Whose son are you, young man?" So David answered, "I am the son of your servant Jesse the Bethlehemite."

- The Israelites chase the Philistines all the way back to some of their major cities.
- David takes trophies. The reference to Jerusalem is outside of time order.
- Why does Saul not recognize David? Maybe he can already perceive the prophecy of Samuel coming to pass: his kingdom will be given away to a better man.
- David's public career begins with bang, but it won't take long for the jealousy of Saul to rise up against him, and David's life will soon become difficult.

All quotes NKJV except as noted. New King James Version® Copyright © 1982 by Thomas Nelson, Inc. Used by permission. All rights reserved.